CSU, SACRAMENTO

2010-11 FACULTY SENATE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

Tuesday, November 30, 2010

3:00-5:00

Sacramento Hall, Room 275
Present:
Barrena, Buckley, Krabacher, McCurley, Miller, Noel, Piloyan, Pinch, Russell, Sheppard, Taylor, Van Gaasbeck, Wagner
Guests:
Margarita Berta-Avila, David Earwicker, Marcellene Watson-Derbigny, Don Taylor, Lori Varlotta, Kevin Wehr
MINUTES:

1. Minutes from November 23, 2010 – under item 4: 2nd bullet – delete “from employers”; 3rd bullet – delete “paid” and add at the end of the sentence “where students are also employees in relation to their internship”; 5th bullet – “Indicate that if exceptions are granted they might be at the department level and not on as well as at the individual student case level”. C. Taylor wanted the minutes to draw a distinction between statements made by Don Taylor and himself. Delete the last bullet. The minutes were approved as amended.
2.
Open Forum:

· Wehr updated the Committee on bargaining issues, specifically, on the subject of FERP. Prior to the November election, the status was one of significant uncertainty. This uncertainty prompted many faculty to retire. Now, it is indicated that FERP will be unchanged.
Wehr addressed the issue of joint CFA and Senate Executive Committee meetings, citing past meetings and emphasizing the informality of such get-togethers (no agenda, just exchanges of information). Wehr acknowledged the distinct duties of CFA and the Senate, but also stated that there are areas where both entities can work together on areas that overlap, e.g., workload and ARTP processes.
Sheppard reiterated the Executive Committee’s position to keep the lines of communication open (CFA president receives all Executive Committee and Senate communications; via email, etc.). Sheppard stated that the Committee did not support any blurring of the lines of demarcation between the Senate and the CFA. On this campus, the Senate is seen as independent from the union (unlike on some other campuses). Sheppard stated that he felt this independence has benefited the relationship between the Senate and the administration.
· C. Taylor stated that mace-carrying duties for commencement is as follows: SSIS and CBA: Van Gaasbeck; NSM: C. Taylor; HHS: Pinch; AL: Krabacher; EDUC: Hecsh; ECS: Buckley
· Sheppard raised an issue on behalf of Peigahi (absent): The NoteUtopia people are back on campus. Are they operating with the blessing of the administration? Are they abiding by university policies governing sign postings and setting up booths?
2. Campus Policy on Protection of Human Subjects – Earwicker briefly described the proposed policy, which brings campus policies into compliance with federal mandates. Discussion included the following:

· What is “science”? Natural or social? Barrena stated her interpretation that science means natural (or, in the area of engineering). 
· Who is the definition of “affiliated”? Earwicker acknowledged that the language is vague, but it is written directly from the federal regulations. The vagueness allows for flexibility.
· Committee members expressed concern over how members of the proposed Institutional review Board (which would replace the Committee for the Protection of Human Subjects) would be chosen – recommended by certain colleges (EDUC, HHS, SSIS) and via nominations through the Senate – then screened and interviewed by the Institutional Review Board – then chosen by the Provost. Having members of a committee choose its own membership may result in a self-perpetuating committee and may result in cronyism.  Generally, the Senate recommends faculty appointees to the President or Provost vs. to some other body. Earwicker stated that members of the IRB need to be well-versed in the federal regulations and have relevant experience. Committee members discussed other options: having volunteers attach a CV, or submit a statement of qualifications, showing experiencing in the area of research or obtaining grants involving human subjects. After further discussion, the Committee requested that Earwicker bring back the proposal on 12/7, incorporating its suggestions, with the goal of placing it on the Senate agenda for 12/16 as an information item. The Senate could be asked to endorse the proposal at a meeting in early spring. Earwicker will appear before the Committee on 12/7.
4.
Internships policies and procedures draft – Sheppard reported that he met with Don Taylor and personnel from the Offices of Risk Management and Auditing Services. The definition of “internship” may not be the issue, but when and if the university is involved – is credit being granted or was the university involved in the placement? D. Taylor stated that the campus’s response to its audit needs to be sent to the Chancellor’s Office in advance of the Board of Trustees meeting in January. Discussion included:
· If an employee of the university provides a letter of recommendation for an intern, is this interpreted as “involvement”? Sheppard reported that Risk Management doesn’t deem this as “involvement”. 

After further discussion, the Committee agreed that a response to the audit needs to be sent to the Chancellor’s Office as soon as possible, and that compliance with the recommendations isn’t optional. Barrena expressed concern about how the new protocols will be communicated to faculty. Many departments have internship programs and have little information about the ramifications of the audit. After discussion, the Committee agreed to place the item on the Senate agenda for 12/2. Miller recommended that Sheppard include in his notes to the senators that the information be forwarded to department internship coordinators.
5.
Graduation initiative steering committee – The Committee expressed support for the concept of a steering committee but expressed concern over the membership, particular, the “additional 6 faculty members (3 of whom are members of the Executive Committee)”. The members are not just any members, chosen from among the members of the Committee, but 3 particular members (C. Taylor, Peigahi and Hecsh). Miller pointed out that the proposed steering committee is not an ad hoc committee but one that is to exist for about 5 years. C. Taylor, unless elected as a standing committee chair, is termed out after 2010-11. How were the people on the committee chosen? Who are ex officio? Barrena stated that all faculty need to be recommended by the Senate. Membership seems to be a mix of position and person. Van Gaasbeck requested that somewhere in the charge, it needs to be stated that any changes in university policy is in the purview of the Senate. Sheppard asked Varlotta to relay the issues of concern to Sheley and deferred further discussion until 12/7.
6.
Doctoral program policies – Miller invited the Committee’s attention to her background and Hecsh’s suggestions. After discussion, the Committee agreed that Sheppard should forward the background (as amended) to the Senate with his comments.
7.
Clarifying language on incomplete motion – the Committee discussed clarifying the language for when the end of the semester/term is (or whenever grades are due). After discussion, the Committee agreed to place the amendments on the agenda for 12/2.
8.
FPC referral: Statement and Policy on Academic Freedom and Professional Responsibilities of Faculty as Private Citizens – the Committee discussed the appropriate role and responsibilities of the Executive Committee and whether or not it has the right to not forward a recommendation of a standing policy committee to the Senate. Barrena stated that she felt the by-laws don’t allow the Executive Committee to block a recommendation. Noel stated that FPC has taken the issue up again. Wagner stated that FPC was asked to consider the matter by the Executive Committee. The Committee discussed whether or not FPC’s consideration was as a result of such a referral or the past chair’s personal privilege. Sheppard asked Johnson to check the Senate minutes and advise the Committee of her findings. Further discussion was deferred, in consideration of FPC’s renewed discussions.
9.
UARTP Committee’s response to Electronic Course Evaluation Report and the Executive Committee’s referral – The Committee discussed the UARTP Committee’s memo and expressed concern that it did not adequately address the Executive Committee’s questions. 
After discussion, Sheppard will send the questions he asked of Human Resources to the CFA. Sheppard asked Johnson to forward his email to William Dillon, Chair of the UARTP Committee to the rest of the Committee so that members can review the questions posed.
